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Project partners 
The UWS-Oxfam Partnership 

The Partnership brings together the academic expertise from the University of the West of Scotland, 

the social justice and anti-poverty campaigning strengths of Oxfam Scotland, and the local knowledge 

and capacities of a wide range of civil society organisations to conduct research and inform policy 

debates with the overarching objective to work together for a more equitable and sustainable 

Scotland. Find out more about the work of the partnership here: http://uwsoxfampartnership.org.uk/  

Fife Centre for Equalities 

Fife Centre for Equalities (FCE), funded by Fife Council, started in 2014 with the vision to inspire and 

enable everyone we work with to take action that makes Fife a more equal, fairer place to live, work 

and study. 

FCE’s mission is to develop a harmonised approach to build a collective voice to champion equality, 

diversity, inclusion and social justice. 

Our values are to work with honesty, integrity, respect and transparency, and strive to demonstrate a 

fully inclusive approach in everything we do. We want everyone we work with to share these values 

in the belief that they will help make Fife a fairer and more equal place. To find out more about the 

work of Fife Centre for Equalities, please visit our website here: https://centreforequalities.org.uk/  

  

http://uwsoxfampartnership.org.uk/
https://centreforequalities.org.uk/
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About the project 
Prior to the 2016 Scottish Parliament election, Oxfam Scotland produced policy priorities for the 

Scottish Parliament.1 Ahead of the next Holyrood election in May 2021, Oxfam was keen to talk with 

people across Scotland to discover the issues they believe the next Parliament needs to address to 

help create “a just and equal Scotland, in a just and equal world.” 

To achieve this, we went to communities around the country to find out what mattered most to 

them. The project sought to build upon the Policy Forum model run by The UWS-Oxfam Partnership; 

this brings together decision-makers, policy professionals, community organisations and individuals 

to discuss key policy agendas. Critically, the workshops – ‘Your Voice, Your Say: Let’s Talk Inequality’ – 

were delivered in partnership with local organisations, and could not have happened without them. 

The focus was on the depth and quality of discussion, rather than the scale.  

The conversations explored the meaning of inequality in Scotland today – including the gap between 

rich and poor; geographical inequalities; and inequalities between groups based on gender, race and 

ability – and what levers can be used at a devolved level to tackle inequality in its various forms. 

There is welcome political attention on tackling poverty in Scotland, but these conversations took a 

deeper look at the gap between the haves and the have-nots, and what can be done about it.  

The aims of the workshops were: 

• To engage with people who don’t always feel heard and gain an understanding of their 

perceptions and priorities around tackling inequality in Scotland; 

• To use these valuable contributions to help shape what we ask Scottish political parties to 

commit to in the lead up to the 2021 Scottish elections;  

• To support participants to explore practical actions that could be taken locally to tackle 

inequalities or injustices in the local community. 

 

 

 
1 Oxfam Scotland (2016) Even It Up: Scotland's role in tackling poverty by reducing inequality at home and abroad - 
Oxfam's policy priorities for the Scottish Parliament. Available here: https://policy-
practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/even-it-up-scotlands-role-in-tackling-poverty-by-reducing-inequality-at-home-an-
579309?utm_source=oxf.am&utm_medium=ZmmX&utm_content=redirect  

“We should be supporting and upskilling people to influence 

politics” – workshop participant 

https://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/even-it-up-scotlands-role-in-tackling-poverty-by-reducing-inequality-at-home-an-579309?utm_source=oxf.am&utm_medium=ZmmX&utm_content=redirect
https://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/even-it-up-scotlands-role-in-tackling-poverty-by-reducing-inequality-at-home-an-579309?utm_source=oxf.am&utm_medium=ZmmX&utm_content=redirect
https://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/even-it-up-scotlands-role-in-tackling-poverty-by-reducing-inequality-at-home-an-579309?utm_source=oxf.am&utm_medium=ZmmX&utm_content=redirect
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What we did 
Workshops across Scotland 

The workshop which took place at New Volunteer House, 

Kirkcaldy, on 27 February 2020 was just one part of a much 

bigger project.  

This project aimed to deliver eight workshops between January 

and April 2020 in the eight electoral regions of Scotland. Two of 

these workshops were cancelled due to the coronavirus 

pandemic, and an additional workshop was carried out with 

refugee and migrant women in Glasgow. The locations of the 

workshops were:  

• Central Scotland – Cumbernauld, in partnership with 

Cumbernauld Poverty Action 

• Glasgow – Paisley, in partnership with STAR Project; 

and Springburn in partnership with Saheliya 

• Highlands and Islands – Inverness, in partnership with 

Inverness Foodstuff 

• Mid Scotland and Fife – Kirkcaldy, in partnership with Fife Centre for Equalities 

• North East Scotland – Dundee, in partnership with Dundee fighting for Fairness Commission 

• West Scotland – Greenock, in partnership with Your Voice, Inverclyde 

• South Scotland – Dumfries, in partnership with Citizens Advice and Dumfries and Galloway 

Tackling Poverty Group [cancelled due to lockdown] 

• Lothian – Edinburgh, in partnership with The Grassmarket Community Centre, Cyrenians and 

Edinburgh and Lothians Regional Equality Council [cancelled due to lockdown] 

Participants 

The workshops were open to the public, however, through our project partners we particularly 

sought to engage with low income groups, marginalised communities, and those with lived 

experience of poverty in recognition that they are too often under-represented within policy-making. 

The workshop participants tended to be a mix of people with direct experience of poverty and 
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professionals or service providers with an interest in the topic (for example Citizens Advice staff, NHS 

workers, grassroots/community organisations and policy professionals).  

The workshop held at New Volunteer House, Kirkcaldy, was one of the smaller workshops held across 

Scotland, with 6 people in attendance, including 4 women and 2 men. Attendees were mostly 

representatives from local organisations including faith groups and disabled people’s organisations. 

Given the mission and work of Fife Centre for Equalities, participants came with an interest in 

equalities issues, not just economic inequality but inequality and discrimination based on protected 

characteristics such as gender, ethnicity, ability and sexuality. 

Four staff from the UWS-Oxfam Partnership and Fife Centre for Equalities helped to facilitate the 

workshop.  

Format of the workshop 

The workshop was split into three stages.  

1) Exploring what is meant by ‘inequality’ – Inequality is a complicated topic and means 

something different to everyone. The first ice breaker exercise aimed to help people to get to 

know one another and begin to explore this topic. The workshop began with a brainstorm 

around the question  “what does inequality mean to you?” 

2)  Inequality of what between whom? – In the second 

stage, participants were presented with some 

information about income and wealth inequality in 

Scotland and asked to choose one topic per group to 

explore in more detail. To do this, participants were 

asked to think about inequality of what (for example, 

income, wealth, health, power) and between whom 

(for example, the population of Scotland, women and 

men, or countries of the world).  

3) Exploring the causes and the impacts – When groups 

had decided on a topic to discuss, they were asked to 

map the causes of that kind of inequality, and the impacts resulting from it, using a ‘problem 

tree’ visual aid. 

4) Exploring the solutions – Following the mapping exercise, groups were asked to think about 

any changes, big or small, that could make a positive difference to the causes or impacts that 

they had mapped.   
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5) Local action – Choosing one of the 

solutions they had identified, 

groups then spent the final part of 

the workshop brainstorming 

actions that could be taken at a 

local or national level to achieve 

change. 

 

What we heard  
Initial thoughts on inequality 

Inequality is a complex concept, which may refer to inequality of wealth or income, inequality of 

opportunity, health inequalities or educational inequalities. It may be driven by inequalities between 

groups based on gender, race, education, or generational cohort, or it may be driven by inequalities 

within these groups. It is important to ask ourselves: “inequality of what, and amongst whom?”.    

To unpack some of this complexity, the workshop began with a brainstorm based around the 

question: what does inequality mean to you?” It was clear from the outset that the participants of the 

workshop had strong views on what inequality meant and spoke very eloquently about its causes and 

consequences.  

Some themes that emerged from the five group discussions included:  

• Poverty, and geographical areas of deprivation 

- Areas of deprivation 

- Child poverty and in work poverty 

- Gender inequality in deprived areas 

- Social security (DWP) – no help for families with young children to get into work 

• Voice, participation and power 

- Participation – and barriers based on health 

- Voice – and lack of due to learning difficulties 

- Power – and access to information 

- Use of language – for example “vulnerable adult” 

- Teaching power relations in educational settings 

• Equal opportunities and discrimination based on gender, race, sexuality or religion 
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- Discrimination based on disability, ethnic minority, gender (mentioned by several) 

- Equal opportunities - not a level playing field 

- Equal pay – top 100 earners in the Council are men 

• Education, employment, opportunities and in-work poverty 

- Language used in early years education and its affect on development 

- Work and use of skills 

- Inequality in education 

 

“No help for families with young children to get into work – they say to get 

a loan! Cliff edges in the benefits system… and cost of childcare” – 

workshop participant 
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Causes and Impacts 

Based on their brainstorm, the five groups were asked to choose a theme so that they could explore 

the causes and impacts of inequality in more detail. To do this, the groups were given stickers which 

read: “inequality of [BLANK] between/in [BLANK].” The themes chosen by the five groups were:  

1) Inequality of POWER in SCOTLAND 

2) Inequality of OPPORTUNITY based on WEALTH/DEPRIVATION  

The groups used a “problem tree” visual aid to map the causes, impacts and solutions to this 

particular manifestation of inequality.  

1) Inequality of POWER in SCOTLAND  

Causes Impacts Solutions 

• Knowledge is power 
sometimes we don’t 
have the knowledge to 
advocate for ourselves 

• Services lack resources 
– Council budgets. Why 
are they cutting 
services more than they 
need to? 

• In work poverty from 
working families 

• Need for better 
understanding of 
deprivation (deeper 
understanding of 
context) 

• There are no equal 
opportunities 

• Disparity between 
policy and practice 

• Photos of parliament 
and half of them are 
asleep! How much are 
they getting paid? 

• Taking but no longer 
redistributing – fear of 
letting go 

• Distrust and 
disengagement. Same 
people benefiting. 

• Lack of community 
cohesion – people don’t 
talk to each other 
anymore! 

• Health inequality –
access to health biased 
towards men 

• “We don’t have the 
money” cancelling 
arguments for equality. 
Feelings of 
pointlessness leads to 
anger and protests 
and/or increase in use 
of drugs and alcohol 

• Where do people go 
now to make 
complaints about 
institutional racism, 
sexism etc.?  

• People being told to 
go and attend an 
appointment in 
Edinburgh… I’ve never 
been to Edinburgh 

• Having a common cause 

• People caring for one 
another – changing 
working lives? Shorter 
working days? Flexible 
working? 

• Support for parents to 
play with children and 
activities – parenting 
that supports early 
learning 

• Empowering 
community and 
voluntary sector to 
influence and advocate 

• Institutional norms 
changed towards 
individuals 

• Supporting and 
upskilling people to 
influence politics 

• Have the world work 
through a 12 step 
programme 

• In deprived areas, there 
is no place for people to 
go – community centres 
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• Disempowered groups 
lacking access to 
influencing 

• Consultations do not 
influence decision 
makers 

• Inequality between 
men and women that 
doesn’t give an equal 
footing 

  

• Vicious circle –“people 
in power taking the 
voices away of people 
who are vulnerable” 

• Frustration, anger 
increasing drug use 

• People disengaging 
from the problem 

• Protest, civil disruption 

• Communities have 
limited capacity to 
access law, justice etc. 
Elected representatives 
(MPs, MSPs Councillors) 
have limited time 

• Time and place – 
knowing your 
community and your 
neighbours 

• Moving away from tick-
box exercises of large 
organisations on 
equalities issues. The 
response isn’t 
immediate, which 
disempowers 
individuals. 

 

 

2) Inequality of OPPORTUNITY based on WEALTH/DEPRIVATION  

Causes Impacts Solutions 

• Inequality based on 
postcode and 
catchment areas for 
schooling 

• Education – money and 
privilege gets you into 
expensive “better” 
school catchment area 
on geography 

• Inequality of 
opportunity to go to 
higher education 

• The language of 
schooling – public vs. 
private school and its 
impact on opportunities 

• What is socially 
acceptable or not 
depending on how 
affluent you are, 
especially for drugs.  

• Choices – education 
available, access to 
information 

• Widening attainment 
gap 

• Life expectancy 

• Crime 

• Mental health 

• Lack of aspiration and 
financial stability 

• Wider 
financial/economic 
implication 

• Lack of trust, culture of 
fear, fear of incomers 
and immigration, blame 
someone else.  

• Real potential is 
overlooked in talented 
people who are written 
off by traditional 
education 

• Division and “othering” 
as people feel like they 
haven’t lived up to their 
potential but were 

• Don’t keep Social 
Housing and affordable 
housing separate from 
other community areas 

• Making alternative 
qualifications equal to 
mainstream ones. To 
recognise and accept 
these for university 
applications 

• Fair work – compulsory 
Living Wage. No zero 
hours contracts.  

• De-stigmatising 
benefits. The cultural 
perception that benefits 
are for the weak or lazy.  

• Widen the offer of 
careers in education, 
school, college, 
university 

• Improve state pensions  



 

 

12 

 

• Language around what 
young people can do 
based on their parents 
or siblings 

• No support, 
encouragement or 
acknowledgement of 
skills /being presumed 
to underachieve 
producing people not 
meeting their potential 

• People in the middle 
miss out – not “poor 
performers” or the 
“high achievers” 

• Achievement is 
regarded by some as 
negative 

• Geography – where you 
happened to be born 

• Attitude – proud if 
someone does well but 
not if they leave their 
community. “How dare 
you think you’re better 
than this community” 
People don’t get 
recognition or get 
treated with suspicion if 
they are successful 
outside.  

• Health and nutrition – 
unhealthy food is 
cheaper; cooking skills – 
can’t cook or haven’t 
had the 
education/opportunity.  

• Physical health 

• Focus on single skillsets 

• Lack of aspiration; 
socialisation of poverty 
and drugs. Aspiration of 
fame.  

failed by education and 
society not “foreigners” 

• Lack of appreciation of 
creativity and the arts 

• Change what true 
“potential” means 
socially 

• Realise when a job or 
lifestyle makes you stop 
smiling. Re-evaluate 
what aspiration means 
to you. What is success? 
Wellbeing economy.  

• Making sure that all 
work is valued (home 
carer) – people are 
contributors 

• Make community 
centres 

• Wider curriculum at 
higher education 

• More vocational 
education. Creating 
alternative pathways 
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• Breakdown of extended 
families and lack of 
individual support 

• Lack of creative, 
innovative solutions 

• Housing – high crime 
areas 

 

Solutions 
For the final exercise of the workshop, participants were asked to focus on what needs to change and 

how to change it. Groups were asked to decide on one solution to the problems they had identified, 

and brainstorm some of the steps that would be required to achieve that goal.  

Goal 1: For services, legal system and institutions to get better at dealing 

with individuals’ experiences of inequality 

 

Outcomes (what has to change?):  

• Making Equality and Human Rights Commission take the issue seriously 

• Introduce a legal change 

• Engagement with members of our community on these issues and thinking about how we get 

that engagement 

• Creating a culture of empowerment and accountability 

• That professionals and services commit to dealing with the issue 

 

Campaigning (how to do it): 

• Removing barriers to community engagement through, for example, free transport, childcare 

and hosting engagement sessions outside working hours 

• How to tackle apathy? So many people don’t really know how our systems work – 

involvement so people don’t feel like outsiders.  

 

Goal 2: Focus more on health and wellbeing rather than wealth 

accumulation 

 

Outcomes (what has to change?): 

• View health and wellbeing as separate 

• Attitude change, individually and socially 
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• Remove pressure in high schools on exams and achievement and instead look at wellbeing 

• Curriculum to include a focus on wellbeing – mindfulness, creating resilience 

• Foster a sense of ownership 

• More dialogue and collaboration between schools (secondary and primary) and community 

centres, youth clubs and other enterprises 

 

Campaigning (how to do it?): 

• Baseline research to see what people value 

• A de-stigmatising job campaign 

• Awareness raising campaign about a wellbeing economy 

• Focus on community programmes and wellbeing and not GDP 

• Change in legislation and definitions around health and wellbeing. Health = personal physical 

health and lifestyle. Wellbeing = outlook and feeling, context and spiritual.  

 

“Focus on community programmes and wellbeing and not GDP” – 

workshop participant 
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Summary 
The workshop at New Volunteer House, Kirkcaldy, on 27th February involved a lively discussion 

amongst participants, facilitators and local service providers about the causes and impacts of 

inequality in Scotland today, and what can be done about it. 

Although conversations touched on many policy areas, cutting across both reserved and devolved 

powers, there were some threads that ran throughout the discussions and some clear priorities 

emerged:  

1) Communities, deprivation and geographical inequalities – One theme that emerged from 

each group discussion was inequalities based on “where you happen to be born”. Participants 

spoke about the need for a deeper understanding of the context of deprived areas, postcode 

and catchment areas for schooling and how this interacted with areas of deprivation, a lack of 

community cohesion and experiences of gender inequality in deprived areas. They felt these 

place-based inequalities were exacerbated by lack of services and reduced council budgets, 

leading to people having no place to go. They felt it led to a lack of aspiration, rising poverty 

and increased substance abuse. Participants wanted to see: the creation of more community 

centres; better dialogue and collaboration between schools, community centres and youth 

clubs; changes to work-life balance so that people could care for and engage with their 

communities; and for social housing and affordable housing to be available in many different 

areas not “separate from other community areas”. 

2) Voice, participation and power – Closely related to the themes of geographical inequality and 

inequality of opportunity, participants spoke about barriers to participation in politics, 

disempowered groups lacking access to influencing, and how this led to disengagement, 

apathy and anger. Participants spoke about barriers to participation based on health, ability 

and learning difficulties, and how a lack of information can leave people without the 

knowledge to advocate for themselves. Participants spoke about a “vicious circle” in which 

people disengage from the problem, experience feelings of frustration and anger, and turn to 

substance abuse and civil unrest. They wanted to see: politicians taking more time to listen 

and engage with local communities; real consultations that influence decision makers; 

empowerment of community and voluntary sector to influence and advocate; and power 

relations to be taught in educational settings.  

3) Education, opportunities and employment – Conversations focused on inequality in 

education, from the language used in early-years education right through to access to higher 

education institutions. Participants discussed how money and privilege can provide access to 

more expensive “better” school catchment areas, and how disparities between public and 

private school impacts on opportunities. Participants felt that there was stigma around what 
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“Knowledge is power – sometimes we don’t have the knowledge to 

advocate for ourselves” – workshop participant 

young people can do based on their parents or siblings, leading to a lack of support, 

encouragement, and acknowledgement of skills. Participants felt that “being presumed to 

underachieve leads to people not meeting their potential” and “real potential is overlooked in 

talented people who are written off by traditional education”. Groups discussed how this 

contributed to a widening attainment gap, division and “othering” as people feel like they 

haven’t lived up to their potential. Participants wanted to see: a widening of the kinds of 

careers offered in school, college and university; more vocational education and alternative 

qualifications made equal to mainstream ones; the curriculum including a focus on wellbeing 

and mindfulness; all work valued (including home care) for its contribution to society; more 

support for parents to play with children to support early learning; and help for families with 

young children to get into work through reducing the cost of childcare.  

4) Equalities, discrimination and accountability – Last but not least, participants spoke about 

discrimination based on gender, disability, ethnic minority, faith and other protected 

characteristics. They discussed how this impacted opportunities and income – mentioning for 

example that most of the top earners in the Council are men – but also on health inequalities, 

perceiving access to health as biased towards men. They asked: “where do people go now to 

make complaints about institutional racism, sexism etc.?” and wanted to see a shift away 

from tick-box exercises of large organisations on equalities issues. They were concerned that 

because the response to complaints is not immediate, individuals feel disempowered, and 

wanted to see institutional norms changed in favour of service users. They spoke about lack of 

trust, and a culture of fear of incomers and immigration because people want to scapegoat 

others. Participants wanted to see: Scotland create a culture of empowerment and 

accountability; legal systems and institutions get better at dealing with individuals’ 

experiences of inequality; professionals and services commit to dealing with the issues; 

institutions like Equality and Human Rights Commission to “take the issue seriously”; and 

better engagement with members of the community on these issues. 

 

Since this workshop was held, the country and the world has been shaken by a global pandemic 

which has had – and will continue to have – far reaching health and economic consequences. The 

COVID-19 crisis has exacerbated and laid bare existing inequalities in our communities, making it all 

the more vital that we take steps now to mitigate a widening gap between rich and poor. Next year’s 

Scottish Parliament election presents an opportunity for political parties to renew their commitments 

to tackling poverty and inequality by making bold commitments which prioritise the health, wellbeing 

and financial security of all of Scotland’s people. In doing so, the findings of this workshop – and 

those held across Scotland as part of this project – provide valuable ideas to support the creation of a 

more just and equal Scotland. 

 


